Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village/Town of Mount Kisco held on Monday, April 23, 2018 at 7:00 pm in the Frank J. DiMicco Board Room, Village Hall, and 104 Main Street, Mount Kisco, New York.
Present:


Mayor Gina Picinich




Deputy Mayor Jean Farber

Trustee Isidoro Albanese
Trustee Peter Grunthal

Trustee Karen Schleimer


Also Present:


Edward W. Brancati, Village Manager
Whitney Singleton, Village Attorney
Regular Village Board Meeting

Mayor Picinich opened the Village Board Meeting and led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
Public Hearing Continued – Zoning Code ML Light Manufacturing District.

Mayor Picinich stated that we are continuing our public hearing for text changes to the zoning in the ML Light Manufacturing District which is located at 333 North Bedford Road.  The proposed changes are to allow full service grocery in the ML District and we are also considering adding a new use to our code called Family Recreation Facilities, that doesn’t currently exist in the code.  All of the information about the proposed zoning text changes are available online on the Board of Trustees page and has been since the public hearing was originally opened on April 2, 2018.

Ms. Shelia Alagia (Park Drive) stated that she wanted to reiterate what she had mentioned at the previous meeting and that is a concern regarding the Family Recreation piece of the legislation.  I am concerned regarding the traffic liability, the traffic quantity that could potentially result from this change.  I feel that the Board would be in a better position to consider separating this and consider it at a later date.  Once the changes to the property have occurred, as has been indicated in the plan and discussed by the Board publicly, regarding changes to the ingress and egress to the property.  That effects my property values directly.  As a result, I am asking the Board to consider changes, once you change the zoning you have opened Pandora’s Box, what happens in the future.  We have seen from our own previous history with the 333 property that promises were made and promises were not kept.  I hope that this current Board will make sure that those promises that are being made by the land owner will be kept.  I’ll give you an example, we were told at a Trustee Board Meeting here in the Village that there would be no catering and no arcades, all of those things now occur.  Yes they occurred many years later.  Yes they are a direct result of economic realities.  Yes we want good business.  We want businesses to succeed in the Village of Mount Kisco, but if you change the zoning that could open up a Pandora’s box of whatever goes down there, I am concerned about what impact that could have, not just on us the residents of northern Mount Kisco, that are often left out, but the Village as a whole.  Thank you. 

Ms. Carol Dunn (Park Drive) I know you refer to the property as Light Manufacturing, and in some of the communications going back and forth I also saw that they call it the retail corridor.  Route 117 can barely handle the traffic going up and down that road on any given day and I agree, I really wish that Family Entertainment would be put as a separate issue.  Let ShopRite come, let’s see what the impact is before you go ahead and open the door to something more.  Again, we are directly impacted by the flow of traffic coming in and out of that property.  I think it is very dangerous, we have school buses down there, and children are picked up and dropped off right on 117 for our neighborhood.  I think that really has to be taken into account when making these decisions.  

Ms. Marion Halberg (Park Drive) I am going to strongly request that you divide the grocery and family recreational facilities into two votes.  I think they are two (2) very different kinds of entities and it’s a very big change from what we currently have.  I suggest that you can vote on the grocery zoning in this time frame that you have created and then let’s see how ShopRite rolls out.  Let’s see what happens with the traffic, let’s see what happens with the development.  Let’s see how it effects the area and the entire Town of Mount Kisco before we move forward with bringing something very new into it.  I don’t think that we have given this adequate time to review and I feel that is very important.  I also want to make one other point.  I know that you have invited us on May 10th to a meeting with Jim Diamond the developer of 333 North Bedford Road, and as you heard a moment ago we have experienced hearing from Jim Diamond along with some disappointments.  However, that doesn’t really matter, what matters is the law and when the law is changed, no matter who owns that property it doesn’t matter what they may promise us.  It matters what it actually says in the law and that they abide by the law.  So if Jim Diamond in the future should decide to sell that property the law exists, but not with the promises that Jim Diamond gave us.  Thank you.

Mayor Picinich stated that this public hearing remains open for all purposes.  So at our next meeting this will again be on the agenda and be scheduled.  Mayor Picinich stated that a resident from Foxwood requested a special meeting to discuss this zoning change and the resident from Foxwood suggested that the residents from Brookside Village also be invited to attend the meeting.  
Deputy Mayor Jean Farber stated that the meeting will be held on May 10, 2018 at 7:00 pm in the Village Hall Board Room.  The meeting is open to everyone, but it is specifically to work on the special issues for the residents of north Mount Kisco.  
Mayor Picinich stated again the public hearing remains open for all future comments.

1)
Communications:
a. 
Letter from KiscoRun re: Fifth Annual Mount Kisco 5K.

The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Albanese approving the Fifth Annual Mount Kisco 5K road race to be held on September 16, 2018 at 8:30 am and to accept a $3,000 payment to host a safe and secure course and for the use of the race course and public areas; all in favor.
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye
Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye
Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
2)
Petitions: None.
3)
Board, Committee and Commission Reports: None.
4) Village Manager’s Reports: None.
5) Board Reports –
Trustee Schleimer reminded everyone that the Arbor Day Celebrations will take place on Saturday, April 28, 2018 at the Tea House in Leonard Park.  Please come it’s always a wonderful event.  

Deputy Mayor Farber stated that this has been a week to celebrate the Earth.  We honored Earth Day this past weekend with a wonderful series of talks, games, stories, and music at the Library this past Saturday.  There were several nature hikes that were planned with the Historical Society and a terrific first photo exhibit “Nature and Culture in Mount Kisco.”  The opening reception for the photo exhibit was at the Library last Thursday, April 19, 2018.  The photos are still being displayed, so stop by and take a look as they are truly wonderful.  Saturday morning April 21st we were all there for Little League Opening Day as all of the teams marched from Town Hall to Leonard Park for the team introductions and the first pitch of the season by Mayor Picinich.  Many thanks go to all who work so hard to make our Little League so successful.  The Mount Kisco Memorial Day Parade Committee met on Thursday, April 19th and plans are underway for a terrific Memorial Day Parade on Wednesday, May 30, 2018 at 6:30 pm.  In case of rain the ceremony will be held at the American Legion.  The Mount Kisco Arts Council met this past Wednesday, to firm up our series of Village summer concerts at Fountain Park in front of Village Hall.  The “Nights of Music will begin on June 13, 2018 and will run through September 19th at 7:00 pm.  It’s going to be held on alternating Wednesday’s and there are really eclectic sounds of music that will be presented with all concerts to be FREE.  Come on down for some terrific music, have some dinner at one of our great restaurants, and enjoy our Village.  Don’t forget to mark your calendars for Saturday, June 9th as the Arts Council will be sponsoring its 2nd Summer Art and Music Show.  There will be affordable art to purchase and we are going to have some pieces that will be less than $50.00.  There will be music and food trucks, lots of friends and neighbors, and I’ll have more details to share after our next Art Council Meeting which will be in two (2) weeks.  
Trustee Grunthal reported that the trustees of our Fire Department Length of Service Award Program (LOSAP) met with our investment managers to go over the investments for the year ending on December 31, 2017.  Another good year I’m glad to say, with a conservative investment portfolio.  The equity part of the portfolio is just under 50%, and that is the ordinary shares invested through mutual funds.  The fixed income part of the portfolio invested largely through bond portfolios is slightly more than 40% of the portfolio, and the non-traditional investments would straddle between those two to hedge against risk is about 10% of the portfolio.  The yield on the ordinary shares was a little more than 20% for the year, on the fixed income it was 4.3%, which is a pretty good return, and the non-traditional investments, the hedging investments, was 6.95%.  The total yield was a little more than 11% and represents another good year for the Fire Department LOSAP.  

Trustee Albanese reported that at last week’s meeting we announced the Adopt-an-Area Program.  We’ve gotten such a great response from the community.  Tomorrow the Examiner is going to run a little story on it and hopefully it will bring more people out.  I hope that shop owners, residents, and everybody in Mount Kisco will rise to help make Mount Kisco even more beautiful.  I’m looking forward to seeing how this will all look in a month from now.  I know the weather is getting a lot better so those flowers are all going to be coming up.  I was also at the Little League Parade, I have been walking that parade since 1996 with my three (3) boys.  This year I got to walk with my fellow Village Board Members and we had a beautiful day.  Exit 4 actually got their first win and I just want to congratulate all of the boys and girls and wish them a great season.  
Mayor Picinich shared with the public as part of a work session that we had on Monday, April 9th we actually convened a Special Meeting in order to receive the environmental assessment form for the proposed local law with reference to the zoning text changes.  We also talked about expanding the new use, which is family recreation, not just to the ML District, but also to add it to the Research and Development (RD) zoning district which is actually at Radio Circle.  This would require additional changes to the text to expand this use to this other area.  So as a result we all voted in favor of opening an additional public hearing.  So we will have two (2) public hearings open.  The first one has a full service grocery and family recreation in the Light Manufacturing District, which is at 333.  The second public hearing includes all of that and adds family recreation also to the RD zone.  So both of these public hearings will be open and we encourage everyone to share their thoughts and ideas about this.  I want to make sure that the public is aware and that everyone voted in favor to accept the environmental assessment form and the proposed local law.  Everyone on this Board voted in favor of scheduling a public hearing, and everyone voted in favor of referring the proposed local law and making the referrals to other municipalities, our Planning Board, and the Westchester County Planning Board.  

Trustee Grunthal stated that he did vote that this comes to a public hearing so that the whole thing can go forward, but I do want to say that I am not necessarily in favor of putting the family recreation facilities in the Radio Circle area at this time.  It may be appropriate in the long term, but there is no urgency to do it right now and in my opinion is better dealt with when we consider all possible uses for Radio Circle under the Comprehensive Development Plan Update.  

Mayor Picinich stated that this will be fully discussed at the start of our public hearing which will be held on May 7, 2018.
6) Old Business: 
a.
Resolution for Adoption of the Budget for Fiscal Year June 1, 2018 through May 31, 2019.
The following resolution was offered by Trustee Grunthal and seconded by Trustee Schleimer.

Resolved, that the Preliminary Budget for the fiscal year June 1, 2018 through May 31, 2019 is further modified by the changes listed on the attached schedule, and be it further
Resolved, that the Preliminary Budget, as amended by the attached changes, shall constitute the Adopted Budget for the Village/Town of Mount Kisco for the fiscal year June 1, 2018 through May 31, 2019, and be it further

Resolved, the FY 2018/2019 General Fund Adopted Budget shall include the appropriation of $64,502 from the Village’s Debt Service Reserve and Designated Tax Stabilization Fund, and $550,000 from the Police Reserve as authorized by Section 6-e of the General Municipal Law, and be it further 

Resolved, that the Board of Trustees shall levy a property tax of $14,769,884 (tax rate $100.6266 per $1,000 assessed valuation) on the applicable real property in the Village of Mount Kisco, and shall levy a special assessment property tax of $40,000 on the applicable real property tax covered by such areas; all in favor.
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye
Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye
Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
7)
New Business: 
a.
Resolution for Adoption of the 2017 Mount Kisco Fire Department Awards Program.

The following Resolution was offered by Trustee Grunthal and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber.

Resolved, that the Board of Trustees, as sponsors of the Length of Service Award Program (LOSAP) for the Mount Kisco Volunteer Fire Department, approve the points earned by active volunteers for calendar year 2017, including credit for past qualified service, as certified by the Mount Kisco Volunteer Fire Department Length of Service Award Program Committee on the attached lists, and

Be it further resolved, that Edward W. Brancati, Village Manager, is authorized to sign the “2017 Sponsor Authorization Form”, all in favor.

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye
Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye
Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
8)
Bills –None.
9)      Approval of Minutes – None.
10)
Non-Local Business:  None.
11)
Public Comment:  None.
Meeting closed at 7:45 pm.
_______________________________







Edward W. Brancati







Village Manager
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